Police dept. cuts fees for copies of records
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CHAPEL HILL - The Chapel Hill Police Department has lowered the fee it charges for copies of public records, after learning that media attorneys thought it was violating the law. 

Department officials had been charging $3 per copied page of a police incident report, which doesn't square with a provision of state law that bars government agencies from charging more than a copy's actual cost. 

"This is a violation of the North Carolina Public Records Law," Amanda Martin, general counsel to the N.C. Press Association, said when told of the $3-per-page fee. "I do not think there's any justification for it." 

In response, the department lowered its copying fee to 10 cents a page, a figure officials said is closer to the true cost of a copy. 

"Of course, it's not $3 to make a copy," said Jane Cousins, spokeswoman for the Police Department. "It's probably pennies a page." 

Cousins said the Police Department collected about $7,000 from copying fees last year. The price cut probably will lower annual collections to about $1,000. Insurance companies requesting copies of accident reports are among the service's heaviest users. 

The price changed on Feb. 24. 

The Police Department doesn't set the fee itself. The Town Council votes on the levy each year in the course of setting the town budget. 
Town Clerk Joyce Smith said that the Town Council approved the current $3 fee as part of the fiscal 2002-03 budget. She added that while the fee had existed in past years, she couldn't find a record that specified why it had been approved. 

Ralph Karpinos, the town attorney, said he was unaware of the previous fee and didn't know what the town's justification was for imposing it. 

Cathy Packer, a media law professor at UNC, agreed with Martin that the $3 charge was a clear violation of the N.C. Public Records Law, which the General Assembly enacted to guarantee the public and the media access to government records. 

"I think the spirit of the law is that it's supposed to be the cost of a copy," Packer said. "It's not supposed to be some fraction of the water or electric bill." 

Although the public can read Chapel Hill police incident reports without making copies, Packer said charging $3 per page is still harmful because it hinders people's ability to examine the documents. 

"The Legislature believes that this interferes with the free flow of information and thinks that if you have to pay $3, it deters you from getting access because it's too expensive," Packer said. 

Martin said most police departments in North Carolina don't charge anything for a copy of a police incident report because taxpayer money usually covers the cost. 

Chapel Hill's copy charge isn't typical for local governments. Neither the Durham Police Department nor the Carr-boro Police Department charge for police incident reports. Also, Smith said most departments of Chapel Hill's town government don't charge for copies of public records. 

Martin said that the Chapel Hill Police Department could have been sued for its violation and probably would have lost. If it lost, the department would have been forced to lower the copying costs, she said.
